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Hi Jay & Tammy

Please pass this on to the Tribunal. We believe it will be of assistance to the Tribunal when
considering matters of threat and expectation of casualties.

At the April hearings in Brisbane Brigadier Holmes assured the Tribunal that the expectation of
casualties was always included in the nature of service recommendation to the Minister in relation to
Australian operations.

Attached is a heavily redacted copy of the nature of service recommendation for OP CATALYST,
recently acquired by RCBRG through FOI. Under the heading OVERVIEW at dot point 4, Defence
states that “…specific threat levels…” were “…difficult to predict…” even though a military threat
assessment had been conducted and a summary included with the brief.

The Tribunal will recall that a risk assessment conducted by RCBRG using the Operational Risk
Management (ORM) Process, as detailed in ADFP 5.0.1, assessed the likelihood of an attack on Air
Base Butterworth as PROBABLE and the risk of casualties as VERY HIGH.  That assessment
was reviewed by an industry risk management professional who was also a former Army Lieutenant
Colonel with first-hand experience of using the ORM process in Iraq where OP CATALYST was
conducted.  

The brief does not advise the Minister that there was an expectation of casualties for OP CATALYST.
Instead, Defence recommended a warlike determination based on: current threat assessments [which
were “difficult to predict”], the expected ROE [authority to use force], tasks [pursuit of military
objectives] and the potential for casualties (OVERVIEW at dot point 4). 

We believe that the last, highlighted, point reinforces our argument that the potential risk of harm from
hostile forces has been the threshold for warlike service since 1914.

Please confirm receipt

Yours 

Ray Fulcher

Chair RCBRG
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